College Council

Contra Costa College

Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, November 12, 2003

2:30 p.m. – AA-135

Present:

Classified:  Barbara Allcox, John Christensen, Joyce Edwards, Barb Ross, Teresina Steffes

Faculty:  Bruce Carlton, Saul Jones, Judy Mays, Leverett Smith, Ron Weston

Management:  Susan Lamb, Mariles Magalong, Jennifer Ounjian-Auque

Students:  Gigi Green, Eun Chul Yoon

Guests:  Linda Cherry, Tim Clow, Donna Floyd, Gloria Gideon, Michele Jackson

1. CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting was called to order at 2:35 p.m. by Council Chair, Susan Lamb.

2. INTRODUCTION OF VISITORS:  None

3. APRPOVAL OF AGENDA:  Item 6a.  Review of college Planning Calendar was changed to College Vision Statement and moved to the last item under New Business.  

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  The minutes from October 8, 2003 were amended to read “The mission statement will be sent out to everyone on College Council.”  This sentence was in the last paragraph under Item No. 7.

5. UNFINISHED BUSINESS:  Mission Statement (second reading) - The mission statement was unanimously accepted and approved.

As a public community college that serves an urban community rich in diversity, our mission is to provide learners with comprehensive curriculum and student services to ensure (1) achievement of educational goals through completion of developmental, certificate, degree or transfer programs; and (2) acquisition of knowledge and skills pertinent to lifelong learning and gainful employment in the global community.

We will use informed decision-making to allocate our resources in ways that best serve the needs of our community.
6.  NEW BUSINESS:  a.  Instructional Equipment – Mariles reported that our   

allocation for  instructional equipment for 2003/04 is $116,874.  $35,000+ is designated for computer labs, which leaves $81,000+ in block grants.  However, we have ongoing obligations to pay out of the block grant funds, as follows:   $13,674 auto clave and $4,800+ planetarium which totals $18,000+.  There is $62,000+ that is not allotted this year.  We will not spend this because of the likelihood of mid-year cuts.  We did use about $5,000 of it for an emergency expenditure – J.R. Morocco’s computer.  

b. 2003-04 Operating Budget Status – Mariles continued to report that our FTES goal was 6,200 this year.  Based on our projections, we are not going to make that goal which means we will have to give some money back to the District Office.  We saved some of the contingency for this purpose.  If we do not make our goal, the District will reduce our C hourly allocation accordingly.  We will have to return this amount to the District also.  We also exceeded our C hourly allocation which means the Tim said we will probably reach 5,675 FTES this year.  He said we really need to rethink how we spend our money.  

Mariles said we will owe more too with the concurrent enrollment situation.  As it stands now, the District office owes 1.3 million to the State.  Susan said our PE department has been decimated with the loss of concurrent enrollment.  Helen has sent a letter to Assemblywoman Loni Hancock to help us with that situation.  Bob Campbell is also in the loop to help us with the concurrent enrollment situation.  The new concurrent enrollment laws limit our MCHS students.  

c. 2002-03 Year End Closing – Mariles said the District’s preliminary calculation for

CCC is $795,000 deficit.  Mack and Mariles are working on discrepancies with this figure.  We are going to pay this from the PFE carry over of $450,000.  We are trying to bring our deficit down to $450,000 if not lower.  Our operating budget was not overspent.  The deficit of $795,000 is from the over expenditure of our C hourly budget (part-time hourly instructors’ salaries).  We exceeded our FTES by almost 300 for which we received no monies and is in large part due to our over expenditure of the C hourly budget.  When we cut, the cuts invariably translate into classes.  Mariles said that Helen emphasized to her that we need to offer a class schedule that is “our size” with full classes.  Gloria mentioned that last year we cut 150 sections and wanted to know how we could have overspent the C hourly budget.  Mariles responded by stating we were half way through the year when we cut the classes and, therefore, had already overspent the C hourly budget at that point.  We need to look at the productivity closely.  We can no longer afford to offer classes with five students.  Leverett said if we have to hold classes with 40 students in order to be productive, then we will no longer be able to have labs as we have to limit enrollment in labs for safety purposes.  Susan said we need to look at what kinds of classes we offer as there should be a group of “core” classes to support our productivity.  We need to look at the cost effectiveness of every class as more students do not necessarily equate to a better class.  Gloria asked if we know what our community “core” value is.  What do they want?  Lynda said we have some tough decisions to make as we are fighting for our survival.  We want to meet the needs of our community and be fiscally productive.  

d. Status of 2002-03 & 2003-04 PFE Accounts – We already had a carry over of

$450,000 from the last two years.  As stated previously, we are planning to use this money to help us cover our deficit.  Our 2002-03 allocation is $640,096 and the 2003-04 allocation is $550,883, a difference of $89,213.  We will not touch the $89,213 because of mid-year cuts.

e. Bond Update – Mack is on vacation this item will be held over until next month.

f. College Business Cards – Barbara Allcox distributed samples of business cards that

may be run on campus without the gold logo.  The gold logo business cards that are currently being used cost $72.00 per 500.  Without the gold logo samples would cost $12.00 for 100 cards.  We do not need a new college procedure as College Procedure C3004.00 is still in effect.  After a seven-minute break, each constituency group met to vote on their preference of sample.  It was an unanimous vote by all groups that sample 1 was chosen.  

g. Memorial Benches – Linda Cherry spoke about the idea of memorial benches being

discussed at College Council several years ago.  The College Council decided that a person may be memorialized with a bench, tree, etc as long as there was some consistency as to style and choice of whatever it is so we do not have lots of different benches, trees, etc. on campus.  In addition, this would act as a money-making proposition for the college.  There is now a request from a family to have a memorial bench for a staff member who worked in the Physical Education Department.  After some discussion, it was decided to include our design architect on this venture so the bench and future benches will be included in the landscape design of the campus.  The “Walk of Fame” bricks used to be $50.00.  Linda said they will revive this campaign soon.  Susan mentioned that we may need to come up with a maximum number of benches on campus.  Susan asked for a memorial bench subcommittee and Barb Ross, Gloria Gideon, Barbara Allcox, Saul Jones, Eun Chun Yool and Linda Cherry will work with the design architect and report back at the next meeting.  

h. MCHS Advisory Committee Chair – The MCHS Advisory Committee is a

subcommittee of the College Council.  Bruce Carlton has been the chair of MCHS Advisory Committee and Barbara Allcox has served on it also.  They have nominated Ron Weston to be the Chair this year with the approval of College Council.  Ron left the room while the Council discussed the nomination.  After learning the MCHS is very effective committee, it was unanimously agreed to accept the nomination of Ron Weston as MCHS Advisory Committee Chair.

i. Review of College Vision Statement – The College Planning Calendar was

postponed until the next meeting.  Tim, Saul, Barbara and Donna, from the R &P Committee,  made a presentation to College Council stating our vision statement should include a) General Education b) Developmental Educational (academic skills) c) Transfer Effort d) Student Services and e) Vocational Education.  The proposed vision statement from the R & P Committee is as follows:  Using student learning outcomes and the program review process, Contra Costa College will become the premiere institution for higher education in west Contra Costa county.  There was much discussion over this proposed vision statement.  Jennifer was concerned about the terminology of “student learning outcomes” as the students have been using the term “student development outcomes.”  After some tweaking, the following is the proposed vision statement founded by College Council:

Contra Costa College will become the institution of choice for higher education in west Contra Costa County using the program review process and student outcome measures.  

Each constituency group will discuss it and bring back their vote at the next meeting.  Susan thanked the R & P Committee for all of their work.

7.  Announcements

Linda Cherry said the Foundation is still working on their program of wanting to help students choose a major.  The foundation board members are helping our students to become interns at various businesses in the community.  John Christensen is helping with this effort and said the internships will have a stipend.  

8. Next Meeting – Wednesday, December 10, 2003

9.  Adjournment – Susan adjourned the meeting at 4:00 p.m.

